RISE Working Paper 22/096 May 2022

A Policy Lens on Becoming a Teacher: A Longitudinal Diary Study of Novice Teacher Professional Identity Formation in Indonesia Ulfah Alifia, Rezanti Putri Pramana, and Shintia Revina

Abstract

The early years of a teacher's career are crucial to the formation of their professional identity—a complex process of reconciling their personal attributes with the demands of the profession. This study explores the identity formation of novice teachers in Indonesia and seeks to identify the various aspects that shape this process. Specifically, we examine how Indonesia's current teacher policy landscape affects novice teachers' perspectives on teaching and their profession. Through a longitudinal bimonthly diary study conducted over two years, we find that the novice teachers' stories about their identity development revolve around five themes: initial motivation to enter the profession, beliefs about teaching and the teaching profession, satisfaction with working conditions, perceptions about major challenges during the early years, and commitment to the teaching profession and career aspiration. Our findings show that individual teachers' personal attributes do influence the formation of their identities as teachers, but teacher policies and working conditions influence this process to a greater extent. Without support, novice teachers struggle to navigate the tension between their ideals, limited resources, and inconsistent teacher policies. These findings suggest it is necessary to redefine what it means to be a teacher by characterising the observable qualities of good teaching, linking them to student learning, and rectifying teacher policies in the Indonesian education system to be coherent with these characteristics.

Keywords: novice teacher, teacher professional identity, identity formation, teacher policy



A Policy Lens on Becoming a Teacher: A Longitudinal Diary Study of Novice Teacher Professional Identity Formation in Indonesia

Ulfah Alifia SMERU Research Institute

Rezanti Putri Pramana SMERU Research Institute

Shintia Revina SMERU Research Institute

Acknowledgements:

We would like to thank Ridwan Munzir, Akhmad Fadli, Ari Ratna Kurniastuti, Zaenatul Nafisah and Bai'aturohani for their extensive work in managing the teacher diary logs and facilitating the phone interviews. We also thank Alia An Nadhiva and Lillie Kilburn for editing and proofreading the paper. Lastly, we are grateful for extensive review and comments from Lant Pritchett, Yue-Yi Hwa, Menno Pradhan, Daniel Suryadarma, Christopher Bjork, Sudarno Sumarto, and anonymous reviewers from the RISE Programme. Any remaining errors are our own.

This is one of a series of working papers from "RISE"—the large-scale education systems research programme supported by funding from the United Kingdom's Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO), the Australian Government's Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT), and the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation. The Programme is managed and implemented through a partnership between Oxford Policy Management and the Blavatnik School of Government at the University of Oxford.

Please cite this paper as:

Alifia, U., Pramana, R.P., and Revina, S. 2022. A Policy Lens on Becoming a Teacher: A Longitudinal Diary Study of Novice Teacher Professional Identity Formation in Indonesia. RISE Working Paper Series. 22/096. https://doi.org/10.35489/BSG-RISE-WP_2022/096

Use and dissemination of this working paper is encouraged; however, reproduced copies may not be used for commercial purposes. Further usage is permitted under the terms of the Creative Commons License.

The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in RISE Working Papers are entirely those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent those of the RISE Programme, our funders, or the authors' respective organisations. Copyright for RISE Working Papers remains with the author(s).

Research on Improving Systems of Education (RISE)

www.riseprogramme.org information@riseprogramme.org

Contents

Tal	oleii
1.	Introduction1
2.	Exploring Teacher Professional Identity
3.	Research Context
4.	Research Methods7
4	4.1 Data Collection7
4	4.2 Data Analysis
5.	Narratives of Teacher Professional Identity9
!	5.1 Initial Motivation to Enter the Teaching Profession14
ļ	5.2 Beliefs about Teaching and the Teaching Profession15
	Rethinking the Ideal Teacher
ļ	5.3 Challenges Novice Teachers Encounter in their Early Years
ļ	5.4 Teacher Satisfaction with Working Conditions 20
ļ	5.5 Commitment to the Teaching Profession and Career Aspiration
6.	How Does Policy Shape Teacher Identity Formation?
(6.1 Teacher Preparation and Professional Standards 22
(6.2 Teacher Recruitment and Employment Status 23
(6.3 Teacher Induction
(6.4 Teacher Pay and Career Structure
7.	Conclusion
Re	ferences
Ap	pendix

Table

Table 1. Emerging Themes from the Teacher Narratives and Number of Teachers Mentioned in
the Themes

1. Introduction

This study explores the identity formation of novice teachers in Indonesia. Teacher identity formation is the complex process of reconciling the personal attributes of teachers with the demands of their profession (Pillen et al., 2013; Akkerman and Meijer, 2011; Beijaard et al., 2004), and we aim to identify the various aspects that shape this process. Specifically, we look at how Indonesia's current teacher policy landscape and the components that interact with these policies affect novice teachers' perspectives about teaching and their profession. It is noting that looking at teacher policies as a single factor that shapes teacher identity formation may lead us to overlook other factors independent of these policies that are essentially crucial for the teachers' formative years. Therefore, we take a unified approach to identifying the personal and professional sides of becoming and being a teacher.

This study is meant to provide evidence on how teacher policies in low- and middle-income countries such as Indonesia affect teachers' experiences and their perceptions of teaching and the teaching profession. Teachers' perceptions of both matters play a large role in shaping their behaviour and classroom practices. Consequently, understanding how teachers respond to the policies while they seek to thrive in the profession is imperative in examining what really works to improve learning. Moreover, as teachers improve the most early in their careers, and there is little evidence to suggest these improvements continue beyond their first three years of teaching (Rivkin et al., 2005), a closer examination of novice teachers' tensions and struggles during this phase is critical. For novice teachers, identity formation is, indeed, instrumental in guiding them towards their aspirations beyond their early teaching career (Pillen et al., 2013; Akkerman and Meijer, 2011).

Studies on the formation of novice teachers' professional identities in low- and middle-income country contexts reveal that teacher policies and working conditions affect teacher identity formation more than a teacher's personal attributes (Ruohotie-Lyhty et al., 2021; Ávalos and Valenzuela, 2016; Barrett, 2008; Bennell and Akyeampong, 2007; Akyeampong and Stephens, 2002). For example, Barret (2008) analysed interview and observation results of teachers who worked in remote, rural but accessible, and urban schools in Tanzania and reported that younger teachers often identify themselves as self-improvers and demand a model of professionalism that can protect them from low-pay working conditions. Barret shows that teacher policies and low pay often caused young teachers to be fretful, especially when they worked in a stifling environment. Barret further suggested that a better employment policy for teachers, such as the performance model of professionalism, could strengthen teacher accountability, thereby contributing to the establishment of a positive work culture in Tanzania's public school system. Another study by Ávalos and Valenzuela (2016) showed that the high attrition rate amongst novice teachers in Chile might be due to teachers' dissatisfaction with the school context and working conditions rather than their personal attributes. The study calculated accumulated new teacher attrition rates by year of entry into teaching and work cycle using ten-year data and found a high percentage (40 percent or more) of novice teachers leaving the profession within five years of being in the job. The study in the Chilean context argued that changes in professional satisfaction during the early years of teaching largely determine a teacher's decision to leave the professioneven when their self-efficacy has improved. Among the working conditions that drove teachers to leave were sub-standard remuneration, lack of complementary benefits, and inadequate resources and school facilities. Similarly, in the Ghanaian context, Akyeampong and Stephens (2002) reported that a majority, nearly 80 percent, of novice teachers in their study cited poor service conditions as a major disincentive of teaching. Moreover, the Ghanaian novice teachers with higher socio-economic backgrounds expressed little desire to teach in primary schools, mainly because the job did not elevate their status and insufficient fringe benefits. These studies suggest that more research is needed to understand how policies affect novice teachers' notion of the teaching profession and how their early career experiences influence what they believe about teaching and the teaching profession.

Overall, lessons learned from the Indonesian novice teachers' case are valuable for the following reasons. First, the situation of novice teachers in Indonesia, to some extent, resembles the cases in low- and middle-income countries described above. The working conditions of new teachers are often unsatisfactory, and many teachers start their careers working informally as honorary teachers (Huang et al., 2020). However, unlike teachers in other contexts—such as Chilean teachers in Ávalos and Valenzuela (2016)—who decide to leave the profession when they lose hope, teacher attrition in Indonesia is relatively low (OECD/ADB, 2015). We hypothesise that the low attrition in Indonesia is not because teachers could manage to improve their working conditions nor reconcile their expectations with reality, but because teacher graduates may have fewer alternative employment opportunities available. Documenting these teachers' experiences as they navigate their early careers will provide us a better understanding of how to support the teachers to overcome the challenges they encounter during this period.

Second, Indonesia has made attempts to reform its teacher policies in recent decades. Some of the government's investments include doubling teacher pay and expanding teacher professional development opportunities (Revina et al., 2020; De Ree et al., 2017). However, the policies are not yet coherent. Despite repeated attempts to reform teacher performance, poor teaching quality persists because Indonesia's teacher policies were not designed to stimulate quality teaching (De Ree et al., 2017). The teacher allowance system is not linked to the evaluation of teacher performance. Eligibility for the allowance is based on teacher attendance or teaching hours, regardless of the quality of their instruction. One consequence of Indonesia's teaching quality issue is the flat and worsening learning reported by Beatty et al. (2021). Therefore, to explain how teacher policies influence teacher quality, it is important to understand how these policies affect teacher experience, especially early in their careers when teachers move in leaps and bounds to figure out what matters in teaching and the teaching profession.

Accordingly, this study will answer the following questions. First, what professional identities do novice teachers form during their first years of teaching? Second, what are the drivers that influence novice teachers' experiences and identity formation during their formative years? And how does teacher policy influence these teachers' experiences and identity formation? Here, teacher policy is defined as "the regulations and principles of action that shape and constrain who teachers are and what teachers do" (OECD, 2018, p.21). Teacher policies encompass several dimensions, such as teacher recruitment and selection, teacher development (preparation,

induction, training, professional learning, career development), assignment, compensation, and retention (OECD, 2018; Jackson et al., 2014; OECD, 2005).

Through a longitudinal bimonthly diary study conducted over two years, we involved sixteen novice teachers in an effort to study their professional identities. The teachers were primarily required to write prompted subject essays on a specific topic every two months, followed by phone interviews. The topics were also purposively selected following the stages the teachers were going through at the time. For example, in the first few topics, the teachers were prompted to tell a story about what motivated them to become teachers, their job search process, or workloads during their first semester of teaching. As the study progressed, the teachers were prompted to reflect upon their rewarding and challenging experiences or their future aspirations. This methodological decision is in line with previous studies (Gholami et al., 2021; Macías Villegas et al., 2020; Altan and Lane, 2018) that relied on narratives to reveal the formation of teacher professional identity within changing contexts.

Our findings show that individual teacher personal aspects (e.g., background, interest, passion) do influence teacher identity formation. However, teacher policies and working conditions influence novice teacher professional identity formation to a greater extent. The recruitment of public school teachers within the general civil service system and the dualism in pay structure between honorary and civil servant teachers are identified as major policies that affect novice teachers' perceptions of their own professional identities. Findings from the present study may shed light on the significance of key teacher policies in shaping the identity formed by novice teachers during their formative years. Thus, policymakers can identify which aspect(s) matters in the policies and make urgent strategic policy responses.

We structure the paper into seven sections. In the next section, we discuss various approaches used to explore teacher professional identities. The third section describes the research context. The fourth section provides an overview of the research methods. The fifth section presents our analysis of the teacher narratives that reveal the formation of novice teachers' professional identities over the years. The sixth section discusses a broader analysis of the ways in which features of teacher policies in Indonesia influence teacher identity development. In the last section, we reflect on the future direction of key teacher policies that can support novice teachers in navigating their formative years.

2. Exploring Teacher Professional Identity

In the present study, we follow Sachs (2005) who defines teacher professional identity as a framework for teachers to construct their own ideas of "how to be", "how to act", and "how to understand" their work and their place in society. Thus, teacher identity is not limited to a set of competencies that a quality teacher must possess (Clarke, 2009). Teacher identity is consistently evolving (Chong and Low, 2008) and the formation does not end when a teacher enters school because it is a continuous loop (Olsen, 2008). Accordingly, teachers enter the profession already having an image of what a teacher is, whether conceived from implicit teaching theories or previous role-play experience (Flores and Day, 2006). In fact, teachers begin to form the

foundation of their professional identity during these early years through a series of negotiations of their initial beliefs and concepts of what constitutes a good teacher that largely impacts how teachers develop further throughout their careers. Moreover, before entering the profession, they had been exposed to various teaching approaches delivered by their teachers throughout their schooling. Azaria & Zamir's noted that that early career teachers in Israel began to construct their professional identity "with exposure to an exceptional teacher in the past". Thus, the formation of the idea of a "good teacher" may have started long before novice teachers enter the teaching profession.

On the one hand, professional identity development is the process of integrating teachers' personal attributes (e.g., knowledge, beliefs, attitudes, norms, and values) with the demands of the profession, including teaching standards and policies at the school or education system levels (Beijaard et al., 2004). In the context of a nation with a more dynamic geopolitical situation, the said variables are even more influential to teachers' professional identities (Ruohotie-Lyhty et al., 2021). Yet in a more advanced education system such as in Belgium, Schepens et al. (2009) found that the variables highly attributable to teacher identity include teachers' demographics, personality traits, and initial motivation to become a teacher. Individual characters and attributes indeed play as great a role as external factors in shaping a teacher's professional identity. Teachers also value their personal background and integrate it into their professional life (Tickle, 2000). This is in line with Beauchamp and Thomas (2009), who explained that playing the role of a teacher involves a lot of emotion, commitment, passion, and courage in teaching. Meanwhile, research on teachers conducted by psychologists tend to focus on the role of emotion, motivation, and fulfilment of basic needs through the chosen career path (e.g., Chong and Low, 2008). The early years of teaching are especially demanding because that is the period in which novice teachers are developing key competencies and shaping their professional identities (Mahmood, 2013). This approach is recognised for explaining how novice teachers balance conflict and align their preconceived beliefs about teachers and the less-than-ideal working conditions, which may even conflicte with theoretical teacher knowledge or professional standards of teaching.

3. Research Context

To better understand our research design and findings, we provide a brief overview of the career trajectory of novice teachers in Indonesia, including their preparation, certification, and recruitment.

In Indonesia, education for prospective primary school teachers takes place in a four-year undergraduate programme hosted by a teacher training institution known as *Lembaga Pendidikan Tenaga Kependidikan* or LPTK. Upon completion of this programme, a graduate can apply for teaching positions in public or private schools. The central government oversees civil servant teacher recruitment for public schools; schools or district governments have no influence in the hiring process. To secure a civil servant teaching position, teacher candidates can apply to civil servant teacher vacancies posted annually along with other non-teaching civil servant positions. The civil servant recruitment schedule and procedures are the same for teacher candidates and other non-teaching candidates. But each civil servant applicant can only apply to one vacant

position. The teaching positions are only open to applicants with a Bachelor of Education degree in the subject for which they are applying. For each vacant teaching position, the school location has been predetermined. Candidates who apply to a teaching position will be sorted based on their scores on the general civil service aptitude test. Three candidates with the highest scores will be shortlisted and invited to the second round of the test to take written pedagogical and content knowledge tests. The one with the highest cumulative score will be automatically appointed as a probationary civil servant teacher to fill a vacant teaching position. Teachers who hold a teaching certificate will automatically earn a full score if they are shortlisted for the second round of the test. All probationary civil servants, including teachers, will undergo a "probationary" period for one year, then have their performance evaluated—but all candidates will be appointed regardless of the results. In other words, the teachers are virtually on track for lifelong tenure within the civil service system. The probationary period is mainly administrative and, in fact, all probationary civil servants are registered as state employees from their initial date of employment.

Many educators consider civil servant teacher recruitment to be the ideal route. In fact, most novice teachers start their careers in public school as honorary¹ teachers, recruited informally by schools which pay them considerably lower wages than the civil servant teachers (Huang et al., 2020). However, in practice, the civil servant teaching vacancies are not announced regularly, are infrequent, and follow the general civil service job opening system. The unclear schedule of civil servant hiring often leaves novice teachers with only two options while waiting for the civil servant opening. Either they can start as honorary teachers under informal arrangements in public schools, or they can secure teaching positions in private schools that carry out regular hiring processes. Unlike civil servant teachers who must take a series of tests to get the job, honorary teachers working in public schools are recruited casually by the school—often based solely on academic qualifications. In any case, many of these teachers enter the teaching profession with the hope to someday win civil service tenure. When they fail the civil servant selection, they will likely make multiple attempts to apply for the civil servant position until they are 35, the age limit for a civil servant applicant.

There is no direct link between honorary and civil servant status. Honorary teachers, including those with long years of service, still have to pass the civil servant selection to secure a permanent position in a public school. There is no continuation from a teacher's previous honorary status to their civil service appointment. The probationary period for a newly appointed civil servant teacher starts upon their appointment. The time during which they served as an honorary teacher does not count as a probationary period. Huang et al. (2020) further mentioned that many teachers who failed the civil servant tests continue working informally for some more years. Suppose they are still unsuccessful in securing a civil servant position when they reach 35. In that case, they will remain honorary teachers until retirement (see Huang et al., 2020 for a more comprehensive discussion of the career trajectory of honorary teachers). With the implementation of the 2005

¹ The literal equivalent of "*guru honorer*" in English is "honorary teachers". We acknowledge that the term "honorary teachers" in this paper may be related to the existing research on contract teachers worldwide. In Indonesia, honorary teachers are employed under informal recruitment mechanisms and held to different employment standards from their civil servant counterparts, often without any formal contract.

Teacher Law, teachers who hold a bachelor's degree can acquire certification that leads to higher remuneration, thus earning double their base pay.

As of 2017, there are two routes to certification, both overseen by LPTKs. The two routes are professional teacher education programmes for novice teachers (fresh graduates and teachers with experience up to five years), known as PPG Prajabatan (pre-service teacher training), and programmes for teachers with more than five years of experience, known as PPG dalam Jabatan (in-service teacher training). In principle, most, if not all, novice teachers prefer to earn certification upon completion of their undergraduate programme due to the benefits that teaching certificate holders receive: certification allowances; a higher chance of passing the civil service selection than uncertified applicants; and higher social status as they will be regarded as "professional teachers." Most of the teachers who take part in PPG Prajabatan are honorary teachers or fresh graduates who have not taken up any formal employment. However, the seats available in the PPG Prajabatan are limited; thus, many teachers are left with the choice of joining the in-service teacher training, PPG dalam Jabatan, after five or more years of teaching. In fact, teacher participation in the in-service teacher training is assigned. Local education agencies normally have a list of honorary, civil servant, or private school teachers who can participate in PPG dalam Jabatan in a specific year. For example, in 2018, while roughly 101,000 teachers were appointed civil servants², the allocation for the PPG *dalam Jabatan* training was only 317 seats. The number of seats for certification in the previous five years was more or less the same (Suryani, 2020). For a more comprehensive discussion of Indonesia's pre-service teacher training, see Yusrina et al. (forthcoming).

It is also widely recognised that the most concerning teacher policy in Indonesia relates to teacher welfare and employment status, particularly with regard to honorary teachers. The Ministry of Education, Culture, Research, and Technology estimates that 63% of public school teachers are civil servants and 36% are honorary (PDSPK Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan, 2021). Widiarto (2020) showed that 97.65% of honorary teachers in public schools were uncertified. Approximately 13% of the uncertified honorary teachers earned 300,000 IDR per month (equivalent to \$20 per month), while the lowest salary for civil servant teachers was \$100 before additional allowance (Beatty et al., forthcoming).³ This figure is at the lower end of the Java worker income range of 1,400,000 IDR to 3,200,000 IDR (\$98–\$225) (Statistics Indonesia, 2020). Some of the teachers participating in our study complained about their low pay; nevertheless, they opted to stay in the profession. Increasing teacher salaries, however, does not always correlate with an improvement in teaching quality. De Ree et al. (2017) revealed an inconvenient truth about the Indonesian government's policy of doubling the certified civil servant salary. The study found that the higher salary increased teachers' satisfaction, reduced the number of teachers having second

² Civil servants here refer to probationary civil servants (CPNS) and contract-based government employees (PPPK).

³ Base pay for civil servant teachers depends on experience and degree, ranging from 2.5 million IDR to 6 million IDR (\$205 to \$420). Meanwhile, the salaries for honorary teachers depend on the School Operational Assistance Fund (*Bantuan Operasional Sekolah*/BOS) received by each school, ranging from 100,000 IDR to 1.5 million IDR (\$10 to \$105).

jobs, and eased teachers' financial stress, but did not show a significant improvement in student learning.

4. Research Methods

4.1 Data Collection

Previous studies have used the narrative approach to study teacher professional identity (Macías Villegas et al., 2020; Altan and Lane, 2018; Gholami et al., 2021). Clandinin (2006) suggested that the narrative approach can potentially reveal the complexities involved in the formation of teacher professional identity. Ruohotie-Lyhty (2013) highlighted that by sharing their stories, teachers can identify critical events or experiences that may have affected their way of becoming. As the present study specifically explores the connection between teacher identity and teacher policy, we are interested in how the teachers themselves narrate their beliefs, emotions, or experiences and what functions they ascribe to the policy implementation at various levels in the narratives. As this is a narrative study, the causal relationship between policy features and teacher identity is beyond the scope of this paper. Nevertheless, it is worth to note that unlike other narrative studies that often collected data at one point of time or were based on unstructured interviews, the data obtained in the present study is rather collected from a quite well thought-through, long-term, and structured approach.

We collected data from sixteen novice primary school teachers consisting of eight male and eight female teachers.⁴ At the beginning of this study, the teachers had just graduated from pre-service teacher training at seven universities in Java, Indonesia's most populated island, and earned their teaching certificates. After graduating from teacher training, two teachers secured civil-servant positions in public schools, eight teachers worked as honorary teachers in public schools, five teachers worked in private schools, and one teacher was still looking for a teaching position⁵. At the end of the study, fourteen teachers secured civil servant positions, one teacher was still an honorary teacher⁶, and one teacher worked in a private school. All teachers had less than five years of teaching experience.

The novice teachers voluntarily participated in our two-year longitudinal study from February 2019 to December 2020. To protect the teachers' privacy, we informed them of all aspects of the research. We protected their personal identifiers, maintained ethical considerations associated with the data, and continued collecting data based on this privacy agreement. The teachers were allowed to withdraw at any time; however, they had previously agreed that we could use the

⁴ Female teachers in Indonesia account for roughly 61.5% of the teaching workforce (PDSPK Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan, 2021).

⁵ This teacher (Teacher 13) left the teaching profession in mid-2019 upon his failure to secure a civil servant position. He returned to work as a teacher in 2021 after passing the 2020 civil servant test. The narratives he wrote for this study were his reflections on his experience prior to 2019.

⁶ The teacher's status as of December 2019 because he withdrew from our study that month.

materials they submitted prior to their withdrawal. All sixteen teachers participated in the first year of this study. Six teachers withdrew in the second year due to various reasons, as we had anticipated, given the study's length.

The teachers who participated in this study were required to write prompted subject essays every other month. There are a total of twelve topics which we later grouped into five main themes reflecting the novice teachers' experiences: initial motivation to enter the teaching profession, beliefs about teaching and the teaching profession, satisfaction with working conditions, major challenges encountered during the early years, and commitment to the teaching profession and career aspirations. We chose the twelve topics to reveal the teachers' responses to various dimensions influencing their perspectives on teaching and the teaching profession in their early years (the complete twelve topics are presented in the Appendix).

In the months when the teachers did not submit written narratives, we interviewed them by phone to elaborate on or clarify information in their essays. We recorded and transcribed all interviews. We used the interviews to clarify the narratives of the teachers' experiences as well as to build a dialogic relationship with them (Goodson and Ümarik, 2019). We understand that a narrative data collection must emphasise the dialogic interaction between the researcher and the participants to seek a mutual understanding and to ensure the narrator's voice is noticeable. In collecting data for this study, the dialogue was built through a process that took two years. During this time, we built trust and rapport with the participants.

4.2 Data Analysis

We followed the methods described by Macías Villegas et al. (2020) that relied on Polkinghorne's paradigmatic analysis of narrative data in analysing the narratives. According to Polkinghorne (1995, p.13-14), paradigmatic analysis is a type of data analysis that "seeks to locate common themes or conceptual manifestations among the stories collected as data. ... [not only] to discover or describe categories that identify particular occurrences within the data but also to note relationships among the categories." Consequently, we analysed the narratives through the following five steps.

First, we read the teachers' written narratives to immerse ourselves in their stories. This first step allowed us to understand what they were saying. As Macías Villegas et al. (2020) noted, it is important for narrative researchers to connect with the data before making any interpretation. We then discussed emerging ideas in the teachers' narratives for each topic and determined the initial categories.

In the second step, we refined and expanded our initial categories and underlined the excerpts from each story that represented each category. We also developed a matrix to display the teachers' selected excerpts in each topic side by side, allowing us to condense the data and compare their stories. We re-coded the data in this matrix to identify patterns and discontinuities.

Then, in the third step, we analysed the teachers' responses from the phone survey. We compared each teacher's written narrative with their verbal narratives. In most cases, the teachers elaborated on their written stories during the phone interview.

In the next step, we read, discussed, and expanded on emerging categories based on the teachers' verbal narratives. We also identified features of self-reflection on the teachers' experiences that related to teacher policy implementation. For example, one teacher shared that her toughest challenge as a novice teacher was being seen as insignificant by students' parents because she was an honorary teacher. The complexity of teacher recruitment and the low remuneration she received as an honorary teacher in a public school influenced her self-esteem and confidence in teaching.

The last step was to triangulate our interpretations and in-depth discussions to determine the final categories. Each researcher in this study read a series of narratives from each of the sixteen teachers to find consistencies and inconsistencies within and across transcripts. At the end of the study, we asked the teachers to check our interpretations of their narrated experiences to give credibility to our study (Webster and Mertova, 2007).

It should be noted that this study, using diary or narrative as an approach, makes no claims to the generalizability of the findings. We did not aim to apply the narratives to represent novice teachers' experience generally. In other words, the multiple complexities narrated by the teachers in this study do not necessarily represent the population of novice teachers in Indonesia. As Li and Craig (2019) suggested, we leave it up to the readers to discover actionable truths in their own settings.

5. Narratives of Teacher Professional Identity

In our analysis, we find that the stories related to identity development shared by the novice teachers revolve around five themes, and a teacher's story may contain narratives related to one or more themes. The themes are initial motivation to enter the profession, beliefs about teaching and the teaching profession, satisfaction with working conditions, perceptions about major challenges during the early years, and commitment to the teaching profession and career aspiration. The descriptions of narratives gathered from the teachers' essays and phone interviews are presented and summarised in Table 1.

Table 1. Emerging Themes from the Teacher Narratives and Number of Teachers Mentioned in the Themes

Emerging Themes from the Teacher Narratives		Number of Teachers Mentioned the Themes/Subthemes	Examples of Narratives Mentioned by the Teachers	
Initial Motivation	to Enter the Teaching	Profession		
(1) Intrinsic value of teaching	Want to be a teacher since childhood	10	Being a teacher was my dream job since I was little Seeing a teacher teaching in front of the class, when I was in kindergarten and primary schools, made me want to be like them. I was so impressed with the teaching profession that my friends and I often role-played teachers and students as a child. (Teacher 7)	
	The teaching profession as a form of a good deed in Islam	6	One of the deeds that will remain with you in the hereafter, and the reward will continue to benefit you even after you die, is useful knowledge. This is in line with a teacher's job, teaching knowledge to students. If the knowledge taught to students is transferred to others the more rewards a teacher will get. (Teachers 10)	
(2) Making social contributions		11	As a primary school teacher, I dedicate my life for the future of this nation. (Teacher 1)	
(3) Advised by family members to pursue a teaching career		10	Both my parents wanted me to become a teacher. followed their wishes by taking the university entrance exam and majored in primary school teacher education at a university in East Java. Even though this was a forced choice, I was determined not to disappoint my parents (Teacher 3)	
(4) The teaching profession as the last resort		4	When I was a student, I always wanted to be a policeman but I failed the test. So I decided to apply to a taxation major at a school governed by the Ministry of Finance Also failed. Then, I took the entrance exam at a loca university where I chose three majors. Education was the last major on that list. I thought that maybe it was my fate to be accepted in the teacher preparation programme (Teacher 2)	

Beliefs about Teaching and the Teaching Profession: The Characteristics of a Good Teacher

(4) [] =	Deine entertion	10	A second s
(1) Having	Being creative	10	A teacher must also have a high creative spirit because it
intellectual			will help them find various new learning models suitable
excitement			for their class. This spirit will allow them to discover
			different sets of problem-solving related to students'
			problems A teacher's creativity will distinguish them
			from other teachers, which will make students eager to
			meet the subjects taught by the teacher. (Teacher 13)

Emerging Themes from the Teacher Narratives	Subthemes	Number of Teachers Mentioned the Themes/Subthemes	Examples of Narratives Mentioned by the Teachers
	Inspire and motivate students to think critically and learn actively	6	A teacher is called a good educator not because they can instruct students to answer all kinds of questions bu because they can inspire students to pose questions that even the teacher themselves cannot answer. In othe words, there is nothing special with a teacher instructing students to be just as smart as the teacher. A good teacher is one who can educate students to be much smarter and more critical than themselves. (Teacher 15)
(2) Building interpersonal rapport with students		9	A teacher must be a figure that students always miss and can position themselves as a teacher, sometimes as friend or even best friend. That is the true nature of professional teacher, and it is my big dream. (Teacher 11
(3) Having the commitment to teaching		8	The ideal teacher figure has a passion for teaching and does not give up easily in doing something. The teacher's enthusiasm is a positive energy that will always motivate them to make their students successful Teachers who do not have a passion for teaching will find their work tiring and boring. (Teacher 9)
Beliefs about Tea	ching and the Teaching	Profession: the Importa	ant Aspect of the Teaching Profession
(1) The feeling of accomplishment		10	There is a certain satisfaction in teaching and watching students succeed in mastering the subjects I teach. Thi inner satisfaction is sometimes a cure for the heart fo earning small salary. (Teacher 16)
(2) The opportunity to influence students		10	I also want to share by "giving life" to future generation through education because I know all things can be lost but the knowledge I impart, the good characters I form for the children, and the meaningful experiences I give to my students will surely remain within them, consciousl or unconsciously. (Teacher 6)
(3) The chance to learn continuously		8	The best teachers are those who keep learning and persist in the process. (Teacher 6)
(4) The benefit of being teacher	Monetary benefit	3	Over time, other reasons and motives for becoming teacher emerged in my heart. In addition to the reason "sufficient professional allowance", the desire to mak my students excel indeed makes me happy. (Teacher 13
	Non-material benefit	5	Being a civil servant teacher is almost every teacher' dream, myself included. In addition to a more decen salary, I wanted to become a civil servant because the position is more secure and recognized by the state (Teacher 10)
Challenges Novice	e Teachers Encounter o	luring their Early Years	
(1) Feeling incompetent		9	"I felt like a failed teacher during my first teachin experience. I could not handle the students who were i the first grade. I did not see any improvements in th students' abilities. Every day felt the same. As a novic teacher, I was a bit down. That first teaching experienc makes me insecure whenever I get assigned to teac Grade 1." (Teacher 12)

Emerging Themes from the Teacher	Subthemes	Number of Teachers Mentioned the	Examples of Narratives Mentioned by the Teachers
Narratives		Themes/Subthemes	
(2) Dilemma when dealing with individual needs		12	In my first year, I encountered some students who had difficulties in reading, writing, and counting. I fel challenged and so I looked for ways to assist them. decided to give them additional lessons outside norma hours. I tried my best to make time for such lessons in the middle of other administrative works as I also helped preparing the school's financial reports. (Teacher 2)
(3) Building trust with parents		4	I never thought that parents would demand so much from a teacher. When I was in college, I did not think this kind of thing would happen. I had tried my best to be a good teacher, but parents never seemed to be satisfied with what I did. They wanted to know about their kids learning and asked me different questions every day Forty hours a week and it was so tiring and shocking When I was in college, my fieldwork only required me to help the main teacher and it was a small class. Now, have to teach more students. (Teacher 13)
(4) Maintaining professional relationship with senior colleagues		5	I realize that not everyone will support us when we are trying to be better. But because I heard unfavourable remarks from coworkers almost every day, I eventually became more reserved and rarely expressed my opinion during large meetings. (Teacher 6)
(5) Making curriculum choices		5	The curriculum requires us to teach using a thematic integrated, approach. I understand that we need to provide students with contextual learning according to certain theme. But, in my district, the mid exam and fina exam was conducted using the subject-based approach not the integrated one. This brings confusion to my students. They were not tested in something that they were prepared. (Teacher 6)
(6) Overcoming resources barriers		5	To be honest, this is not what I imagined. I always though that, after graduation, I would teach at a school with great facility and enthusiast colleagues. But, when I was deployed as a civil servant teacher in this school, I had no choices but accepting the assignment. So, I am here now and I just use what is available. (Teacher 9)
Teacher Satisfact	ion with Working Condit	ions	
(1) The journey to securing a job position	Passing the civil service exam on the first try	3	After completing PPG [<i>Prajabatan</i>], there was an opportunity to take the civil service test. I ventured to participate and prepared well in advance. During PPG also kept myself busy preparing for the test [from July]. thought that studying would be better in groups, so decided to create a civil servant study group. Initially the group consisted of seven people preparing themselves regularly. We were busy working on questions and every Saturday and Sunday we gathered to discuss difficult questions and we did that until the test time in October [] We studied harder for the second and final test. Of the eighteen people [in my study group] who took the second test, fourteen passed, one of them was me (Teachers 11)

Emerging Themes from the Teacher Narratives	Subthemes	Number of Teachers Mentioned the Themes/Subthemes	Examples of Narratives Mentioned by the Teachers
	Temporary being an honorary teacher awaiting the next civil service exam	8	After finishing my thesis, I got a job when I accidentally visited the house of one of the lecturers who happened to be the principal of a public primary schools in Malang. He offered me a job as an honorary teacher teaching first grade. I immediately agreed to the job, hoping that I would no longer be unemployed. Time passed until one semester. I was assigned as a class teacher and an administrative staff. After one academic year, a civil servant teacher was transferred to my school, which made me to work only as an administrative staff without teaching tasks. After completing the pre-service teacher training, I worked at another school, still as an honorary teacher. I took the job while waiting for an opening for the civil servant teacher position. (Teacher 1)
	Settled in a private school from the beginning	1	During a job interview, the school explained their vision and mission. To my surprise and beyond my expectation, the school turned out to have a clear vision and mission, and even shared the same view with me regarding education. That day, I passed other job vacancies and felt confident to work in this school. (Teacher 6)
(2) Balancing the workload and professional development	Assigned a managerial position	1	Shortly after working at this school, I was immediately assigned as the character curriculum staff because I was so dedicated to character [building]. (Teacher 11)
	Tasked with non- teaching responsibilities	9	My daily routine of being a new teacher is very hard because I am charged with various tasks. From the many hours of teaching, being the school operator to supervising extracurricular activities such as scouts, swimming, and others. (Teacher 13)
	School has an established induction and mentoring/coaching system	1	Developing potentials is very important for young teachers. At this school, I get directions from the principal or even a partner in class. Every morning begins with a pledge by the students, followed by a ceremony on Monday, Duha prayer on Tuesday, straight to learning every Wednesday because there are scouts that day, reading time on Thursday, and a joint pledge in the field on Friday. Every Monday when the children have finished school, the teachers hold a weekly meeting to make lesson plans, weekly info, and weekly assessments. (Teacher 5)
Commitment to t	he Teaching Profession	and Career Aspiration	· /
(1) Teacher attrition: Civil servant teacher as an ultimate goal	From honorary teacher to civil servant teacher	7	I was working as an honorary teacher in a public primary school for about four years. During that time, I aspired to be a civil servant teacher devoted to the nation and state. Thank God I had just passed the civil service test. I hope I can carry this mandate well and be appointed as a full- fledged civil servant. (Teacher 7)

Emerging Themes from the Teacher Narratives	Subthemes	Number of Teachers Mentioned the Themes/Subthemes	Examples of Narratives Mentioned by the Teachers
	From private school teacher to civil servant teacher	5	[I would] still choose to become a civil servant teacher First, it was my dream. Second, it's about the working hours In private schools, there are always extra working hours even if it's a good school. From my experience, even [working] in a mediocre private schoo is quite tough. [Meanwhile], ordinary civil servan teachers in public schools usually have shorter and flexible working hours. (Teacher 12)
(2) Switching profession outside education field		4	One year into working as an honorary teacher, I began to worry. My income from working as an honorary teacher was only enough to cover my transportation costs. That's when I started thinking about quitting teaching and trying to find another job. But it was not easy to stop teaching I then had another idea, which was to open a tavern at home. That idea finally came. Unexpectedly, my business grew quite rapidly. At that time, I divided my time to work as an honorary teacher and run my business. (Teacher 9
(3) Future career aspiration	Remain a teacher	6	Today, I only hope I can continue teaching at a school for the next ten years. I want to be a teacher who car develop children's potential and still provide genera knowledge to them. (Teacher 7)
	Aim for leadership role/higher position	6	I have successfully passed the civil servant selection There is no longer any reason to leave this profession. changed my determination to no longer being a teacher instead I will be the best teacher and one day become a principal. When that happens, I will change my determination again. I will become a head of an education agency. (Teacher 12)
	Pursue higher degree	4	In the next ten years, I really want to go to grad school studying basic education at a public university in Jakarta then continue to a doctoral programme studying primary school teacher education until [I can be involved in policymaking. I also hope to improve my career path after obtaining higher degree. I am now a juniol superintendent, holding a low rank on the civil service ladder. I hope I can be a superintendent in ten years. In other words, I would have to get promoted every three years. By regulation, teachers can be promoted every two years provided they reach the required credit score (Teacher 11)

5.1 Initial Motivation to Enter the Teaching Profession

Four major themes emerged from the teachers' narratives related to their initial motivation to enter the profession. They are the intrinsic value of teaching, contributing to society, family advice to pursue a teaching career, and the teaching profession as the last resort. The intrinsic value of teaching and making social contributions are the themes most often cited by the teachers as their initial motivation to become teachers.

Some of the teachers already knew at a young age that they wanted to be teachers. Many of them stated that they liked working with children or enjoyed teaching others from a young age, so they believed they could be good teachers. In addition to their passion, the teachers believed that teachers have a crucial role in Islam because being an educator is a form of good deed. Teacher 10 linked her motivation to become a teacher with her gender role as a woman. According to her, teaching is the perfect profession for a woman since it allows her to have more time with her family. "The second reason [I become a teacher] is because I'm a woman. As a woman, I am aware that in the end I have a role to take care of [my] family ... I want to do that role well, but on the other side, I also want to be an independent woman who have a career. Working as a teacher allows me to have more time for my family than a woman working in a private company."

Another motivation that underlied their decision to become a teacher was to contribute to the nation's education, including improving the quality of education in their respective districts. More than half of the teachers also admitted that their family members inspired them to become a teacher. The teachers were either encouraged to pursue the profession or motivated when they saw family members working as teachers.

However, a few teachers felt the teaching profession was not their top career choice. They entered teacher preparation programmes because they failed entrance exams for other university programmes or military academies, which they preferred. The teaching profession was their last resort, as described by Teacher 3, who said, "My dream was to become a businessman or a young executive. When I finally got accepted in a teacher preparation programme, I kept thinking about how monotonous it would be to be a primary school teacher, and I just could not imagine how I was supposed to like the job." (Teacher 3).

5.2 Beliefs about Teaching and the Teaching Profession

We classify this theme into two main themes: teachers' perceptions of the characteristics of a good teacher and teachers' beliefs about essential aspects of teaching and the teaching profession. Based on Lowman's concept of effective teaching, we classify three subthemes of the teachers' narratives on the ideal characteristics of a teacher (Lowman, 1995, cited in Samples and Copeland, 2013). The subthemes are having intellectual excitement, building interpersonal rapport, and being committed to teaching. Some teachers associate the criteria with the standard of teacher competence stated by the Indonesian government: pedagogical, professional, social, and personal competences.

Most teachers in our study agreed that a good teacher should master the subjects and have broad knowledge. According to some of the teachers, these qualifications would enable teachers to deliver lessons clearly and students to understand the lessons and stimulate students' curiosity. Although most teachers agreed that mastery of subjects is a must, they also believed that being a creative teacher is indispensable. In addition to being creative, the teachers mentioned being "able to inspire and motivate students to learn independently and actively, and think critically" as the ideal teacher criteria.

The ability to develop close rapport with students is also referred to as a criterion for a good teacher. Strong relationships with students will affect student learning, both academically and socio-emotionally. Likewise, teachers will be easily loved by their students. Teacher can bond with students by being their friend, understanding their characters, and respecting them.

The last criterion of a good teacher is a teacher's commitment and dedication to their profession. Half of the teachers in our study argued that great teachers have a passion for teaching and are aware of their responsibilities to the teaching profession. A passionate teacher is devoted and dedicated to their profession. The teachers in our study believed that an ideal teacher should have a strong sense of loyalty to their work and students. As narrated by Teachers 2 and 4, teachers who are dedicated to their profession will always think of ways to provide the best for their students.

In addition to the criteria for a good teacher, we explore aspects of the teaching profession that are regarded essential. The four subthemes identified in the teacher narratives include the opportunity to influence, the feeling of accomplishment, the chance to learn continuously, and the benefit of being a teacher. This study finds that a feeling of accomplishment is regarded as the most vital aspect of the teaching profession. Few of the teachers in our study viewed status, prestige, and financial benefit as important aspects of the profession.

The teachers also think that being a teacher provided them with a sense of self-fulfilment as it allowed them to realise their goal of becoming a teacher. Despite their dissatisfaction with the low pay, the teachers wanted to dedicate their lives to educating and guiding students to reach their dreams. Some did not seem to want to complain about salary because they do not teach only for financial gain, but for the joy and pride of triggering students' motivation and desire to learn.

For many teachers in our study, being able to inspire students was one of the most crucial aspects of being a teacher. They believe that it is part of their responsibility to instil moral values in students or develop students' characters. Therefore, a teacher should act as a role model for students so that students are inspired to learn their teachers' positive traits. "An ideal teacher can be an example and role model for their students. Teachers do not just tell their students to be good but must also have a good attitude. Teachers can show students their good traits." (Teacher 10).

Another aspect that affected the image of an ideal teacher in our respondents' minds was the image of teachers during their own education. Some respondents mentioned that they were influenced by their primary school teachers, while others were inspired by their secondary school teachers or university lecturers. This implies that the identities of the teachers in our study are also shaped by their own educational experiences. As teacher 14 commented, "I have admired my teacher in Grade 1, Mrs. N [anonymised], since I was little. She was cheery, enthusiastic, and calming. I felt all that [energy] every morning while I was in Grade 1. I was so happy meeting her every morning, with her beautiful and charming face ... Her persistence in cheering us to learn to read made it easy for us to learn letter by letter, word by word, sentence by sentence ... During my first year [of teaching], I tried to become an ideal teacher from [picturing] Mrs. N [anonymised]." (Teacher 14).

Another teacher shared "My favorite teacher was my primary school teacher ... In my opinion ... You know how teachers sometimes being inconsistent. They say things, but act not in line with what they said. For example, once they set rules but another time [when the students did break the rules], teachers somehow not applied the rules or punishment. They were often showing leniency [to the disobedient kids]. But my teacher was not like that ... [that teacher] was a firm and consistent person." (Teacher 4).

The respondents argued that being a teacher allows them not only to develop students' potential but also to shape students' excellent character traits, such as discipline, honesty, and responsibility. The opportunity to influence students is inextricably linked to the previous theme, the feeling of accomplishment. Bringing a positive impact, such as improving student learning, is a great honour for them.

Given the dynamic nature of the profession in education, half of the teachers in our study concurred that teachers must constantly adapt to situations and be eager to learn new things. Some teachers also talked about how dealing with problems or challenges led them to adjust their views. The problems or challenges made them reflect on their experiences and learn from their mistakes.

Lastly, three teachers mentioned monetary benefits as an essential aspect of teaching. Nonetheless, their narratives were always followed by the assertion that monetary gain is not as significant as dedication to the teaching profession. They did, however, consider civil servant status to be more prestigious due to the job security and higher salary. Some of the honorary teachers acknowledged that their salary was insufficient and was not worth their tasks and duties. Nevertheless, they opted to stay in the profession because of their passion. They believed that one day they would be appointed as civil servants.

Rethinking the Ideal Teacher

In addition to the written narratives and phone interviews, we also asked the teachers to rate themselves on a 1–5 scale as to whether they had met the criteria for an ideal teacher.⁷ In the first year of the study, the proportion of teachers who rated themselves "4" was higher (nine teachers) than in the second year (four teachers). The teachers who confidently ascribed themselves on the scale of "4" thought they had become the teacher they once admired. Having just graduated from PPG *Prajabatan* at the time, the teachers were confident. One teacher even assigned himself a perfect score ("5") because he believed he had applied all the knowledge gained from the preservice teacher training. He also received positive feedback from his students, students' parents, colleagues, and principal. Those who rated themselves "3" thought that they still had a lot to learn as novice teachers, but they had tried their best.

⁷ We asked the teachers to rate themselves at the beginning of the study and after one year of teaching in school. We asked their perceptions on the statement "I am an ideal teacher. Now, I have become the teacher I once idolised". The Likert scale was 5-point scale, with 1=strongly disagree, 2=disagree, 3=neither, 4=agree, 5=strongly agree.

Interestingly, after teaching for one year, some teachers reconsidered their assessment of themselves. More than half (of the twelve teachers⁸) consistently rated themselves on the same scale (either "3", "4", or "5"). The reason was the same: that as novice teachers, they needed to learn more. Some lowered their scores, but only one teacher raised the score by 1 point. The four teachers who lowered their ratings from "4" to "3" and from "3" to "2" said they realised they were less experienced as they had only been teaching for about a year at their current school. "I am still a beginner in becoming a teacher, so I have little experience. I still have a lot to learn." (Teacher 3). One teacher lowered her score because she felt she was not teaching optimally during the pandemic. Teacher 12, who lowered her score to "2", argued that she faced more challenging circumstances in teaching students at her current school, specifically motivating them to learn and have dreams. She felt guilty for not being the ideal teacher she envisioned to guide her students.

5.3 Challenges Novice Teachers Encounter in their Early Years

We identify six major challenges perceived by the novice teachers that relate to their professional identity development. The themes that emerged from the narratives are feelings of incompetence, tensions when dealing with individual differences, building trust with parents, maintaining professional relationships with colleagues, making curriculum choices, and overcoming resource barriers.

The teachers' feeling of incompetence is a theme that frequently emerged as a challenge during their early years. Despite having passed a four-year initial teacher education programme and another year of pre-service teacher training, more than half of the teachers in our study still reckoned they were incompetent. The teachers admitted that what they learned during their preparation years was insignificant. Some teachers realised that their lack of teaching experience in actual classroom settings contributed to the fear and nervousness they experienced in their initial years.

Many teachers described their experiences of resolving conflicts between the desired and actual support for students, particularly students with varying needs and abilities. The situation changed dramatically once they entered school when they were put in a real-life classroom environment, which was different from what is described in books or theory. Some teachers described how they struggled with managing their own emotions when handling student behavioral problems while at the same time having to focus on subjects. Unfortunately, schools were reported to provide little assistance in addressing issues related to students' needs and abilities. The school regulation sometimes limited the actions teachers could take to provide help for students.

Another challenge reported by our teachers was the difficulty of building trust with parents. A few teachers struggled to establish good relationships with parents. As stated by Teacher 13, "Trying to be a good teacher in the class doesn't seem enough because parents have many demands that they express every day through WhatsApp text. They always ask about [their children's] learning

⁸ The number of teachers remaining in the study when we did the phone interview.

progress every day. Unbelievable. When I was in college, I had never imagined [that I would face] something like this."

Some parents had high expectations for their children's education as well as for teachers' performance. Some parents regarded the teachers as inexperienced and incompetent because of their young age. For some teachers, it was a recurring problem. According to the teachers who had been teaching for two years or more, at the start of every academic year, parents of new cohorts of students would have the same doubt towards them as young teachers. Developing positive relationships with parents took a lot of effort; therefore, the teachers hoped there was support for new teachers to help them handle the pressure.

In a similar vein, several teachers commented on their difficulties in maintaining professional relationships with senior teachers. Their senior colleagues often assigned them to complete common tasks that were supposed to be done in groups (e.g., preparing lesson plans or ICT-related tasks). The strong seniority culture respected in schools often left young teachers with no choice but to follow orders from their seniors and complete the tasks independently.

A few teachers also expressed their difficulties in making curriculum adjustments due to the inconsistencies between the national curriculum and assessment practices. Being a new teacher is challenging because they must figure out how to provide an optimal learning experience for their students while negotiating with unrealistic curriculum targets and incoherent assessments. There was also a story about the curriculum standards, which were overly prescriptive and undermined teachers' efforts to facilitate creative processes and student outcomes.

Box 1. Difficulties Teachers Face in Adapting to the School's Teaching Approach

"In the end, I did it my way"

Teacher 5 used to work in a private school in Jakarta. With eight parallel classes for one grade at that school, all teachers had to follow the lesson plan exactly as written on paper. He said this was meant to ensure that all children taught by different teachers would receive the same lesson quality. With varying characteristics of students in each class, he thought that the uniformity of practice should have been avoided. Teachers should have more authority in deciding their modes of instruction.

He was confused and even questioned how to adapt to his school management's approach. He also doubted himself for teaching with that method and style. "This uniform teaching system hinders teacher's creativity, such as in using teaching aids or tools that work for their students. Sometimes, I just do it my own way," he wrote.

The last challenge is resource constraints. The teachers voiced their concerns about inadequate resources provided by their schools, which limited their learning methods. During their time in college, the teachers were assigned to schools with adequate facilities. Now that they have to work as teachers, with a heavy workload and low salary, they cannot continue providing teaching aids by themselves.

5.4 Teacher Satisfaction with Working Conditions

When discussing teacher satisfaction, novice teachers talk not only about financial rewards and welfare but also about their job search process, which is related to job security, and their workload as new teachers. This section illustrates the story of each topic and how they relate to the teachers' satisfaction with their role as teachers.

Apart from the one teacher who immediately settled in a private school, the other fifteen teachers stated that their ultimate goal was to become civil servants, primarily because of the extremely low wages of other teaching positions. Furthermore, civil servant status is regarded as a more secure position. Novice teachers are willing to settle as temporary honorary teachers while waiting for another opportunity to take the civil service exam.

We find recruitment processes for private school teachers were more rigorous and relevant to assess novice teachers' competences. As competition for civil service positions was intense, all teachers in our study were willing to invest an additional year in the pre-service teacher training because having the certificate allows them to bypass one of the three stages of the civil service exam.

This long journey they had to undergo is partly why they were reluctant to leave the profession. The long and resource-draining process is part of the negotiations they had to endure to become the teacher they aspired to be. Securing a civil servant position would allow them to have jobs and financial security, which they believed would, in turn, give them more freedom and resources to become their ideal version of a good teacher.

Box 2. Job Preference is to be a Civil Servant Teacher

"It is only worth it if [I] work as a civil servant teacher"

After graduating from the pre-service teacher training (PPG), Teacher 13 did not immediately look for a position as a teacher. Instead, he chose to run a small business with his friends to develop educational content for a website and create an educational app. He once worked as an honorary teacher in a private school but only lasted for six months. He resigned because his salary was not commensurate with his teaching workload. He then participated in PPG for one year.

For more than 1.5 years after graduating from PPG, Teacher 13 chose not to work as an honorary teacher. His last experience working in a private school traumatised him. He was also reluctant to be an honorary teacher in a public school because of the low pay. "The salary is unreasonable," he said. Teacher 13 was only interested in becoming a civil servant teacher because [the job] would give him security and stability. Although he failed [in the civil servant selection test] multiple times, he kept taking it until he finally passed and got a position in 2020.

Based on the teachers' experiences, being recent graduates, especially from a teacher training programme, equates to being knowledgeable, professional, and tech-savvy. They were then entrusted with piles of tasks, especially those that required the use of computers. The teachers in our study who taught in public schools were generally burdened with administrative tasks that took precedence over teaching preparation. Consequently, the teachers could not prepare their

teaching optimally because it became a second priority. Meanwhile, private school teachers might not be burdened with extensive administrative tasks but were given the same responsibilities as other senior teachers. Teacher 12 recounted the time when she had to teach a total of fourteen subjects, in addition to undertaking other extra tasks, such as being extracurricular teacher and administering the Monday morning ceremony.

Despite being burdened with a myriad of tasks, some of which were not related to teaching, the teachers did not receive support such as proper induction or coaching. Of the sixteen novice teachers, only one received proper induction and coaching or mentoring support. The rest of the teachers had to take the initiative to ask for mentoring when they struggled to perform the assigned tasks.

5.5 Commitment to the Teaching Profession and Career Aspiration

The majority of teachers in our study demonstrated their commitment to the teaching profession because it is their way of life. Most of them asserted that they would never leave the teaching profession. However, some mentioned their aspirations for a future career, like aiming for a higher position. We grouped three themes from the teachers' narratives covering their future career prospects—all relate to teacher attrition, career switching, and leadership roles.

Our findings show that none of the novice teachers ever intended to leave the field of education, even those who chose teaching as their last resort. They were only interested in changing their status from honorary to civil servant, which is more secure than being hired informally. Only one of the sixteen teachers worked in a private school until the end of our study. She had no desire to become a civil servant because her principles did not fit the public school environment. Before applying for a civil service position, many of our teachers began their careers as honorary or private school teachers. Early in our study, some of them failed the civil service exam but got the job in the second year. Teacher 13 decided to leave the teaching profession due to his unsuccessful attempt to pass the civil servant test in mid-2019. He re-entered the teaching profession a year later after successfully passed the civil service exam in 2020.

All teachers in our study asserted they did not want to work in fields other than education. Due to the low pay they earned, some honorary teachers had thought of looking for non-teaching jobs that offer higher salaries. Nonetheless, because teaching is their passion, they chose to stay in the profession. The teachers survived by working side jobs, such as offering extra tutoring and opening a small culinary business in addition to their primary teaching job. That being the case, these novice teachers' professional aspirations fall into one of three categories: remaining a teacher, aiming for a leadership post in the education system, or pursuing a higher degree. Most of these teachers still want to work as teachers within the next ten years, but some also hope to move up the career ladder in that time frame. To support the goal, a few teachers planned to pursue a master's degree.

6. How Does Policy Shape Teacher Identity Formation?

In this paper, we explore the formation of the professional identity of novice teachers in Indonesia and seek to understand how major teacher policies are significant in shaping the identity formed by the teachers. The significance of the teacher policies towards teacher' identities is, indeed, evident in the narratives. These include the policies on teacher preparation and professional standards, teacher recruitment, teacher induction, teacher compensation, and teacher career progression. We further identify the gaps between teaching as envisaged by teacher policies and the actual working conditions faced by teachers and seek explanations for these findings.

6.1 Teacher Preparation and Professional Standards

Some of the teachers participating in this study admitted that they felt incompetent to teach despite having completed four years of initial teacher preparation, one year of pre-service teacher training, and already obtaining a teaching certificate. They described how the curriculum and experience during the preparation programmes were inadequate to equip them with the necessary skills in actual classrooms. These admissions differed from their claims during their early months of teaching, where they identified themselves as ideal teachers. The claim most likely arose because they had just graduated from the pre-service teacher training. After undertaking teaching jobs for one year and a half, their views changed. Experiencing challenges and non-ideal working conditions made them realise that being knowledgeable with teaching theories—gained in college and pre-service teacher training—does not ensure effective teachers.

This situation is not unique to Indonesia. Previous studies have underlined that what teacher candidates learned and practiced in college classrooms—in a controlled environment without children present—is often substantially different from the reality of their first teaching assignments (Gujarati, 2012; Akyeampong et al., 2011). However, the fact that the teachers in the present study had obtained "professional" teacher status due to earning a teaching certificate created even more tension that frustrates some teachers—between their expectations of themselves professionally and their actual competencies.

Our observation of Indonesia's teacher professional standards indicates that they are not an essential quality for a teacher. Professional standards for teachers in Indonesia specify that a certified teacher—experienced or inexperienced—is competent in four areas: pedagogical skill, content knowledge, social skill, and personality traits. The teachers in our study acknowledged that they are still exploring what a teacher identity is in these areas and that it may take several more years for them to figure out how to become effective teachers. Indeed, the standards set competence goals without explicitly defining what competence means or differentiating levels of competence for teachers (basic, intermediate, or advanced) at different stages of their careers.

There is only one level of competence that teachers are required to meet: the basic minimum level. Even then, a large proportion of teachers fall below this level (Revina et al., 2020). And those who meet the basic minimum level, like the participants of the present study, are in fact not competent. Hence, as Revina et al. (2020, p.25) argued, "as long as the system does not focus on

learning, the 'thin' input standards, such as having a bachelor's degree (compared to 'thick' standard like competency-based performance), will be considered an adequate—though it is not—indicator of a professional teacher". Because there are no standards defining levels of teacher competence, it is not surprising that the teacher preparation programmes fail to produce teachers with adequate knowledge and skills to teach effectively. OECD (2018) suggested that students with high performance or learning achievement are generally taught by effective teachers, while effective teachers can only be generated from a system with coherent teacher policies. Therefore, in order to achieve quality and effective teaching, the system must enhance the strong professional values of teachers (Sachs, 2005).

Furthermore, given the emphasis on the importance of developing teachers' social skills and personality traits above their pedagogical and content knowledge, it is not surprising that most teachers hold beliefs that prioritise the development of children's characters and personalities over their numeracy or literacy skills. This may explain the lack of improvement of Indonesian students' numeracy learning over the past two decades, as reported by Beatty et al. (2021). Emphasising character education over the quality of teaching and learning is inseparable from Indonesia's long history of education. Towaf (2016) and Kurniasih et al. (2018) explained that the national education philosophy is fundamentally comprehensive because it focuses on character building and learning. Yet, there is a tendency for policymakers to prioritise character building over student learning. Supplementary to character education, the national education philosophy also emphasises the notion of teachers as role models for students, which aligns with the findings of this study on the criteria of a good teacher. A study on teacher identity reconstruction in Javanese society supports our findings that a teacher is seen as an exemplary figure with a good reputation and is respected, not only in the Javanese community, but Indonesia in general (Shodiq and Syamsudin, 2019). Notwithstanding, most of our teachers conceptualised a "role model" as only a teacher with a good attitude, rather than seeing that being a "role model" encompasses attempts to improving student learning and character.

Using a different angle, the fact that some teachers chose to become teachers because they were rejected in other programmes indicates that they were not the best candidates, complicating teacher education programmes' efforts in preparing good teachers. Good candidates may not want to enter a teacher preparation programme and prefer other jobs of higher status than teaching, as OECD (2018) and McEwan (1999) found. In contrast, teaching is a competitive career in some countries, such as Singapore and South Korea, where teachers have a higher status (Goodwin, 2012; Kang and Hong, 2008); thus, only the best teachers enter teacher preparation programmes. Goodwin (2012) described that the desired working conditions and high-quality teacher education programmes are the keys to the skillful teaching workforce in Singapore.

6.2 Teacher Recruitment and Employment Status

On a related note, while rigorous recruitment has been acknowledged as one of the key policies to recruit good teachers (Pierskalla and Sacks, 2019), our analysis shows that teacher recruitment policies in Indonesia have contributed to a major source of hardship that every new teacher must experience. As our analysis shows, during the first years of teaching, rather than on improving

teaching skills to facilitate effective learning, many teachers had to focus on taking the civil service test that caused them anxiety and frustration, both as individuals and professionals. The exam that features patriotism and civil servant values to shortlist teacher candidates has pushed teachers to drill themselves to prepare to answer multiple-choice tests, whilst teaching skills and knowledge are insignificant aspects in this process.

Many of the teachers in this study were able to secure civil service tenure within two years of certification. In reality, many failing teachers stay in the profession, hoping that one day they would be promoted as civil servants without having to take the civil service exam, as was the case with past government regulations that exempted the exam for honorary teachers who had taught long enough. Teachers employed in public schools are not the best candidates. This observation is in agreement with Huang et al. (2020, p.23), who described that such an employment arrangement "has encouraged for individuals to stick with the profession rather than leave after several years of terrible salary; legal ambiguity as an employee in the education system; and demanding professional obligation to teach similar load to civil servant teachers." Moreover, in Indonesia there is no continuation of the status from honorary to civil servant. Rather than utilising the honorary phase as a "curation" period, in which teachers with satisfactory performance during this phase are promoted to more permanent positions such as civil servants, the existing system is a mix of two completely separate modes of hiring—one to recruit honorary teachers and the other to recruit civil servant teachers. Consequently, teachers under such a system are likely to have expectations of the teaching profession that prizes civil service tenure above all other professional obligations to teaching.

6.3 Teacher Induction

The lack of a supportive induction system during novice teaches' initial years exacerbated the problems faced by these young teachers. They received minimal support which, if any, was limited to the orientation of administrative tasks. From their first day at school, the teachers—both honorary and civil servants—were given full responsibility as homeroom teachers and therefore had to specify all learning and non-learning activities for their students. Due to this lack of support, the teachers struggled on their own to make curriculum choices, build relationships with students' parents, and meet their students' various needs. Given that their teacher education did not prepare them adequately, the teachers were expected to solve the challenges individually.

Our findings echo previous studies that reported the inexistence of induction for novice teachers in developing countries. Kuranchie (2013) explained that most novice teachers in Ghana, for example, did not receive induction upon the assumption of their teaching assignments. Schools did not establish measures to ensure that essential steps in a teacher's career are executed effectively. Ghana's experience suggests that a comprehensive induction system that fosters professional learning communities through a network of supports is critical for retaining highly qualified teachers. This practice was remarkably different from that in developed economies. Moskowitz and Stephens (1997) described that two decades ago, developed countries, such as Australia, Japan, and New Zealand, provided promising teacher induction models that operate within a culture of shared responsibility and an environment where all professionals take active roles in the acculturation and transition of new teachers. The programmes used multipronged sets of support strategies, including mentoring, modelling good practice, orientations, and in-service training, focusing on assisting rather than assessing new teachers. In Indonesia, the one-year probationary period for civil servant teachers that supposedly a learning year, instead requires them to focus on administrative matters, attendance, and discipline. In fact, the criteria to pass the probationary period are mainly administrative and not specifically related to the teaching profession. The performance evaluation of probationary civil servant candidates is the same for all professions nationwide.

There are at least two explanations for the lack of an orientation process for novice teachers, as we reported above. First, civil servant teachers assigned to public schools by the government are considered highly qualified since they successfully passed the civil service exam. Moreover, the teachers in this study had obtained teaching certificates after completing a four-year undergraduate teaching degree and were thus regarded as "professional" teachers. Schools may think that these teachers have undergone extensive preparation in the pre-service training, making induction unnecessary. The school may consider the teachers' qualifications an asset, and assign some of them various roles despite their probationary status. Second, honorary teachers are hired to address staff shortage problems. For schools, staffing classrooms is already challenging, let alone assigning a mentor to assist every novice teacher adjusting to teaching. Formally, civil servant teachers must receive some sort of assistance from senior staff in their probationary year. However, senior teachers may think that such a task would increase their already heavy workload. Even if there were teaching-related mentorship for novice teachers, the principal usually provides them under the mandatory biennial supervisory activity.

6.4 Teacher Pay and Career Structure

The informal employment arrangements in public schools are less favourable for honorary teachers. Honorary teachers' salaries come from the school budget, the School Operational Assistance Fund (Bantuan Operasional Sekolah/BOS), which schools receive directly from the central government. Honorary teachers usually earn very little wages. Gaduh et al. (2020) revealed that a civil servant teacher could receive a salary multiple times higher than that of an honorary teacher. In this study, we show that because of their informal status and low remuneration, honorary teachers in public schools often have to take on other jobs or extra teaching works within and outside schools to generate more income. All teachers in this study, both civil servants and honorary, are certified. However, novice teachers with honorary status are not entitled to certification allowance because they are not registered in the government system. They need several more years to meet the administrative requirements for non-civil-servant teachers set by the government in order to be eligible for the allowance. As a result, these honorary teachers have little time—even less than their civil servant counterparts—to focus on quality teaching or improving student learning. These teachers struggle to earn even a decent pay. Note that practically all teachers, honorary and civil servants, have the same teaching responsibilities. This unfortunate situation, in fact, results in some teachers experiencing unpleasant circumstances during their most precious years. It is disheartening that a few teachers in this study decided to

leave the teaching profession, as our study shows, to earn enough to live and that some have to join strikes just to demand decent pay from the school.

On the other hand, the financial benefits and access afforded by civil service tenure and the double income earned by certified teachers have motivated several teachers in this study to choose the teaching profession. The teaching profession becomes even more attractive for aspiring candidates. Civil service tenure for teaching positions is widely prized and contested because the job grants exclusive access to social prestige and lifelong financial security. Moreover, in the Indonesian civil service system, a well-performing civil servant teacher will receive the same remuneration package as those who perform poorly. Indonesian civil servant officers, including teachers, are traditionally promoted based on years of service, not performance. In this study, we find that the job stability offered the by civil service tenure makes novice teachers, even when they do not perform, stay in the profession. This may also explain why teacher attrition in Indonesia is relatively low (OECD/ADB, 2015). This situation is concerning as Indonesian schools are crowded with uninspiring novice teachers working under a system that diminishes the importance of high-quality learning.

Furthermore, in the narratives, many novice teachers in this study discussed their aspirations to achieve progression into higher ranks of the civil servant ladder, rather than to improve their quality as educators. The fact that some teachers explicitly state they aspire to use their teaching career only as a stepping stone to get a more a more prestigious, high-paying, bureaucratic civil service position—such as school supervisor or head of an education agency—raises concerns about their lack of commitment to the teaching profession, and consequently to improve their quality as educators continuously. As Arif et al. (forthcoming) demonstrate, one does not necessarily need to have a good teaching track record to become the head of an education agency in many districts in Indonesia. In fact, the position is often filled by political supporters of regional heads rather than highly skilled officials.

Finally, while we discuss that major policies, such as teacher preparation programmes, recruitment, induction, compensation, and career progression shape the ways novice teachers perceive teaching and the teaching profession, it is worth noting that individual teachers' personal aspects (e.g., background, interest, passion) indeed influence their identity formation. Nevertheless, as this study shows, the teacher policies and working conditions influence the formation of the professional identity of novice teachers to a greater extent. Teachers in lowresource settings may be forced to negotiate with the system that fails to provide them with even the basic working conditions (Evans and Yuan, 2018). Our results confirm previous studies conducted in middle- and low-income country contexts on teacher identity formation. For instance, Ruohotie-Lyhty et al. (2021) demonstrated that Brazilian teachers' descriptions of teacher professional identity mainly revealed criticism of existing teaching practices or teachers' working conditions. The sociopolitical context in Brazil education system was believed to influence how teachers perceive teaching and the teaching profession. Likewise, Barrett (2008) in a study conducted in Tanzania shows that teacher policies, including teacher low compensation, made young teachers who were identified as hard-working teachers to feel frustrated, especially when they work in stifling environments. In Chile, novice teacher career trajectories were affected by

factors such as school conditions, personal satisfaction, and self-efficacy (Ávalos and Valenzuela, 2016). Principally, teachers in a country of rapid economic and social changes may be more concerned with learning to "play the game" and "fitting in" to develop a teaching career that satisfies both personal self and professional identity compared to settings with a stable and advanced economic state (Evans and Yuan, 2018).

7. Conclusion

This study follows the journey of novice teachers over two years and captures their evolution in defining professional development early in their careers. In describing the course of their early years of teaching, novice teachers emphasise their initial motivation, their beliefs about the profession, satisfaction with their working conditions, major challenges they experienced during their early years, and their commitment to the profession. These five themes define their early careers and in turn influence their "becoming a teacher" journey. Further development of these five themes, which narrate the internal and external domains, underlines that forming a teacher identity involves not only education and training, but also individual characteristics, backgrounds, and teacher policy coherence.

Teacher workforce in Indonesia lags behind in incentivising qualified candidates because it offers low pay and unclear career structure. Hence, as our study finds, novice teachers tend to enter the profession due to altruistic aspirations or because it was their last resort. The combination of the novice teachers' initial motivations with the existing image of a teacher's professional and cultural standards indicates that the teachers tend to construct their professional identity by becoming role models of good character for students rather than establishing a professional identity based on their students' learning trajectories. As found in the previous literature (Chong and Low, 2008; Flores and Day, 2006), our study also shows that novice teachers carry their idealised teacher image that they plan to embody until the point at which they are challenged in the classroom, including reflecting upon their identity against their role-model teachers in the past. This teacher image is then negotiated when they enter the profession. This image negotiation occurs because of the tension between their ideal teacher image and teaching and their environmental conditions. Like other novice teachers in devoloping countries, early-career teachers in Indonesia struggle to implement their ideal teaching plans within limited resources and to forge trusting relations with colleagues and students' parents. Learning-related challanges are mainly on deciding the pedagogy and curriculum, which they must navigate on their own. The state of the teacher workforce does not only affect teacher candidates but also teachers' aspirations. Because they are trying to be both realistic and altruistic, novice teachers aim to be civil servant teachers. Accordingly, their professional development revolves around being a good civil servant rather than a good teacher because their induction and subsequent professional development aim not necessarily to enhance their comptence but to climb the civil servant ladder. In summary, novice teachers' early years on the job become a battleground as they try to navigate the tension between their ideals, limited resources, and inconsistent teacher policies while being unsupported and overworked.

This paper argues that there is a consistent mismatch between teacher policies and the support novice teachers need, and this mismatch hinders their development in the right direction. From recruitment to induction to professional development, these inconsistencies prevent the creation of the necessary enabling environment that early career teachers may find helpful to develop their professional identity. The failure of the existing system to improve teacher pay and career structure results in the lack of a competitive pool of candidates (Huang et al., 2020). Furthermore, the recruitment process for public school teachers cannot screen qualified individuals properly because the focus is more on being abiding civil servants than on qualified teachers. The cost of conducting civil servant tests has been estimated to be around 370 billion IDR (\$26 million). Therefore, it is important to ensure that a better recruitment process is put in place to screen out ineffective teachers. Some argued that given the current evidence on training and certification, the most cost-effective options for improving student learning outcome is to ensure effective screening mechanism is in place to produce quality teachers (Hanushek, 2011).

The vague professional standards that emphasise character development make it difficult for novice teachers to use them as the standard for their aspirations. Induction and professional development designs based on the current professional standard prove to be ineffective in bridging the differences of inherent beliefs and forming the image of a good teacher required in the current learning environment (Revina et al., 2020). Professional development, both preservice and in-service trainings, has a great role in altering inherent teaching beliefs, which may benefit teachers' teaching practices (Roesken et al., 2011). Because teachers come into the profession with varying attributes, an effective teacher professional development programme should be able to incorporate individual characters with the current learning environment.

The early years are crucial to ensure whether a teacher's professional development progresses because it will affect the provision of quality educational services. Therefore, it is critical to support early career teachers as they develop their professional identity towards quality teaching. As this paper highlights, novice teachers' journeys are influenced by their personal traits and existing teacher policies. For novice teachers, professional development alone will not suffice. Due to their challenges and identity experimentation, novice teachers need safety to develop (Chubbuck et al., 2001). Creating a safe environment is therefore needed at all levels, from schools to policy formulation. As Chubbuck et al. (2001) argued, support for novice teachers should consider school and state resources—both at the district and national levels. Our findings also suggest it is necessary to redefine what it means to be a teacher and to rectify teacher policies to be coherent with each domain. Professional identity is an important component to take into account in the formulation of teacher policies, such as in defining the attributes of a teacher, providing quality teacher education programmes or cohesive employment policies. Teacher policies indeed influence the professional development of a teacher throughout their career. As teacher attrition in Indonesia is relatively low, their progression should not stop once they are appointed permanent teachers.

References

Akkerman, S. and Meijer, P. (2011). A Dialogical Approach to Conceptualizing Teacher Identity. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 27(2), pp.308-319. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X10001502>.

Akyeampong, K. and Stephens, D. (2002). Exploring the Backgrounds and Shaping of Beginning Student Teachers in Ghana: Toward Greater Contextualisation of Teacher Education. *International Journal of Educational Development*, [online] 22(3-4), pp.261-274. Available at: <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0738059301000645?via%3Dihub>.

Akyeampong, K., Pryor, J., Westbrook, J. and Lussier, K. (2011). *Teacher Preparation and Continuing Professional Development in Africa: Learning To Teach Early Reading and Maths.* [online] Brighton: Centre for International Education University of Sussex. Available at: http://sro.sussex.ac.uk/id/eprint/20679/>.

Altan, S. and Lane, J. (2018). Teachers' Narratives: A Source for Exploring the Influences of Teachers' Significant Life Experiences on their Dispositions and Teaching Practices. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 74, pp.238-248. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X17316396?via%3Dihub>.

Arif, S., Nihayah, R., Revina, S., Rarasati, N. and Usman, S. (forthcoming). *The Difficulty of Improving Education Quality: District Head's Power and Education Policies in Indonesia's Decentralized Political System*. RISE Working Paper. RISE Programme.

Ávalos, B. and Valenzuela, J. (2016). Education for All and Attrition/Retention of New Teachers: A Trajectory Study in Chile. *International Journal of Educational Development*, [online] 49, pp.279-290. Available at:

<https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0738059316300347?via%3Dihub>.

Barrett, A. (2008). Capturing the *Différance*: Primary School Teacher Identity in Tanzania. *International Journal of Educational Development*, [online] 28(5), pp.496-507. Available at: .

Beatty, A., Berkhout, E., Bima, L., Pradhan, M. and Suryadarma, D. (2021). Schooling Progress, Learning Reversal: Indonesia's Learning Profiles between 2000 and 2014. *International Journal of Educational Development*, [online] 85, p.102436. Available at: <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0738059321000894?via%3Dihub>.

Beatty, A., Chambers-Ju, C. and Pramana, R. (forthcoming). *Expertise and Influence: Explaining the Role of Indonesia's Largest Teachers's Union in Education Policymaking*. RISE Working Paper. RISE Programme.

Beauchamp, C. and Thomas, L. (2009). Understanding Teacher Identity: An Overview of Issues in the Literature and Implications for Teacher Education. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, [online]

39(2), pp.175-189. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/03057640902902252>.

Beijaard, D., Meijer, P. and Verloop, N. (2004). Reconsidering Research on Teachers' Professional Identity. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 20(2), pp.107-128. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X04000034?via%3Dihub.

Bennell, P. and Akyeampong, A. (2007). *Teacher Motivation in Sub-Sahara Africa and South Asia*. DFID.

Chong, S. and Low, E. (2008). Why I Want to Teach and How I Feel about Teaching—Formation of Teacher Identity from Pre-Service to the Beginning Teacher Phase. *Educational Research for Policy and Practice*, [online] 8(1), pp.59-72. Available at: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10671-008-9056-z#citeas.

Chubbuck, S., Clift, R., Allard, J. and Quinlan, J. (2001). Playing it Safe as a Novice Teacher: Implications for Programs for New Teachers. *Journal of Teacher Education*, [online] 52(5), pp.365-376. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0022487101052005003>.

Clandinin, D. (2006). Narrative Inquiry: A Methodology for Studying Lived Experience. *Research Studies in Music Education*, [online] 27(1), pp.44-54. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1321103X060270010301>.

Clarke, M. (2009). The Ethico-Politics of Teacher Identity. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, [online] 41(2), pp.185-200. Available at: ">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1469-5812.2008.00420.x>.

Cohen-Azaria, Y., & Zamir, S. (2021). "Exemplary" teachers: The perception of prospective teachers of role model teachers and their contribution to their professional identity. Journal of Education. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00220574211046555</u>.

De Ree, J., Muralidharan, K., Pradhan, M. and Rogers, H. (2017). Double for Nothing? Experimental Evidence on an Unconditional Teacher Salary Increase in Indonesia. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, [online] 133(2), pp.993-1039. Available at: <https://academic.oup.com/qje/article-abstract/133/2/993/4622956?redirectedFrom=fulltext>.

Evans, D. and Yuan, F. (2018). *Working Conditions of Teachers in Low- and Middle-Income Countries*. [online] Available at: https://riseprogramme.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/Yuan.pdf> [Accessed 20 August 2021].

Flores, M. and Day, C. (2006). Contexts which Shape and Reshape New Teachers' Identities: A Multi-Perspective Study. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 22(2), pp.219-232. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X05001228>.

Gaduh, A., Pradhan, M., Priebe, J. and Susanti, D. (2020). *Scores, Camera, Action? Incentivizing Teachers In Remote Areas*. RISE Working Paper Series, 20/035. [online] RISE Programme.

Available at: < https://riseprogramme.org/publications/scores-camera-action-incentivizing-teachers-remote-areas>.

Gholami, K., Faraji, S., Meijer, P. and Tirri, K. (2021). Construction and Deconstruction of Student Teachers' Professional Identity: A Narrative Study. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 97, p.103142. Available at:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X20313330?via%3Dihub.

Goodson, I. and Ümarik, M. (2019). Changing Policy Contexts and Teachers' Work-Life Narratives: The Case of Estonian Vocational Teachers. *Teachers and Teaching*, [online] 25(5), pp.589-602. Available at: <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13540602.2019.1664300>.

Goodwin, A. (2012). Quality Teachers, Singapore Style. In: L. Darling-Hammond and A. Lieberman, eds., *Teacher Education around the World: Changing Policies and Practices*. New York: Routledge, pp.22-43.

Gujarati, J. (2012). A Comprehensive Induction System: A Key to the Retention of Highly Qualified Teachers. *The Educational Forum*, [online] 76(2), pp.218-223. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00131725.2011.652293>.

Hanushek, E. (2011). The Economic Value of Higher Teacher Quality. *Economics of Education Review*, [online] 30(3), pp.466-479. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0272775710001718.

Huang, A., Revina, S., Filaili, R. and Akhmadi. (2020). *The Struggle to Recruit Good Teachers in Indonesia: Institutional and Social Dysfunctions*. RISE Working Paper 20/041. [online] RISE Programme. Available at: https://rise.smeru.or.id/en/publication/struggle-recruit-good-teachers-indonesia-institutional-and-social-dysfunctions.

Jackson, C., Rockoff, J. and Staiger, D. (2014). Teacher Effects and Teacher-Related Policies. Annual Review of Economics, [online] 6(1), pp.801-825. Available at: <https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/10.1146/annurev-economics-080213-040845>.

Kang, N. and Hong, M. (2008). Achieving Excellence in Teacher Workforce and Equity in Learning Opportunities in South Korea. *Educational Researcher*, [online] 37(4), pp.200-207. Available at: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.3102/0013189x08319571.

Kuranchie, A. (2013). The Call for Official Policy on Teacher Induction in Ghana: Revisiting the Issue. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 4(1), pp.92-100.

Kurniasih, H., Utari, V. and Akhmadi. (2018). *Character Education Policy and Its Implications for Learning in Indonesia's Education System*. RISE Insights. [online] RISE Programme. Available at: https://rise.smeru.or.id/en/publication/character-education-policy-and-its-implications-learning-indonesia%E2%80%99s-education-system.

Li, J. and Craig, C. (2019). A Narrative Inquiry Into a Rural Teacher's Emotions and Identities in China: Through a Teacher Knowledge Community Lens. *Teachers and Teaching*, [online] 25(8), pp.918-936. Available at:

<https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13540602.2019.1652159>.

Macías Villegas, D., Hernández Varona, W. and Gutiérrez Sánchez, A. (2020). Student Teachers' Identity Construction: A Socially-Constructed Narrative in a Second Language Teacher Education Program. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 91, p.103055. Available at: <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X19318049?via%3Dihub>.

Mahmood, S. (2013). "Reality Shock": New Early Childhood Education Teachers. *Journal of Early Childhood Teacher Education*, [online] 34(2), pp.154-170. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10901027.2013.787477?journalCode=ujec20>.

McEwan, P. (1999). Recruitment of Rural Teachers in Developing Countries: An Economic Analysis. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 15(8), pp.849-859. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X99000256?via%3Dihub>.

Moskowitz, J. and Stephens, M. ed. (1997). *From Students of Teaching to Teachers of Students: Teacher Induction around the Pacific Rim*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Deptartment of Education for APEC Education Forum.

OECD (2005). *Teachers Matter: Attracting, Developing and Retaining Effective Teachers*. Education and Training Policy. [online] Paris: OECD Publishing. Available at: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/education/teachers-matter-attracting-developing-and-retaining-effective-teachers_9789264018044-en.

OECD (2018). *Effective Teacher Policies: Insights from PISA*. PISA. [online] Paris: OECD Publishing. Available at: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/education/effective-teacher-policies_9789264301603-en.

OECD/ADB (2015). *Education in Indonesia: Rising to the Challenge*. Reviews of National Policies for Education. [online] Paris: OECD Publishing. Available at: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/education/education-in-indonesia_9789264230750-en.

Olsen, B. (2008). How Reasons for Entry into the Profession Illuminate Teacher Identity Development. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, [online] 35(3), pp.23-40. Available at: .

PDSPK Kementerian Pendidikan dan Kebudayaan. (2021). *Dashboard GTK*. [online] Referensi.data.kemdikbud.go.id. Available at: <https://referensi.data.kemdikbud.go.id/dashboardptk/ptk_dash2.php?id=20>.

Pierskalla, J. and Sacks, A. (2019). Personnel Politics: Elections, Clientelistic Competition and Teacher Hiring in Indonesia. *British Journal of Political Science*, [online] 50(4), pp.1283-1305. Available at: https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/british-journal-of-political-

science/article/abs/personnel-politics-elections-clientelistic-competition-and-teacher-hiring-in-indonesia/0E22D74A8A945DC2AB502DF643327558>.

Pillen, M., Den Brok, P. and Beijaard, D. (2013). Profiles and Change in Beginning Teachers' Professional Identity Tensions. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 34, pp.86-97. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X1300070X>.

Polkinghorne, D. (1995). Narrative Configuration in Qualitative Analysis. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, [online] 8(1), pp.5-23. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0951839950080103>.

Revina, S., Pramana, R., Filaili, R. and Suryadarma, D. (2020). *Systemic Constraints Facing Teacher Professional Development in a Middle-Income Country: Indonesia's Experience Over Four Decades*. RISE Working Paper 20/54. [online] RISE Programme. Available at: <https://rise.smeru.or.id/en/publication/systemic-constraints-facing-teacher-professionaldevelopment-middle-income-country>.

Rivkin, S., Hanushek, E. and Kain, J. (2005). Teachers, Schools, and Academic Achievement. *Econometrica*, [online] 73(2), pp.417-458. Available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1468-0262.2005.00584.x.

Roesken, B., Pepin, B. and Toerner, G. (2011). Beliefs and Beyond: Affect and the Teaching and Learning of Mathematics. *ZDM Mathematics Education*, [online] 43(4), pp.451-455. Available at: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11858-011-0354-1#citeas.

Ruohotie-Lyhty, M. (2013). Struggling for a Professional Identity: Two Newly Qualified Language Teachers' Identity Narratives during the First Years at Work. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 30, pp.120-129. Available at:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X12001667?via%3Dihub>

Ruohotie-Lyhty, M., Aragão, R. and Pitkänen-Huhta, A. (2021). Language Teacher Identities as Socio-Politically Situated Construction: Finnish and Brazilian Student Teachers' Visualisations of their professional futures. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, [online] 100, p.103270. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0742051X2031461X?via%3Dihub.

Sachs, J. (2005). Teacher Professional Standards: A Policy Strategy to Control, Regulate or Enhance the Teaching Profession?. In: N. Bascia, A. Cumming, A. Datnow, K. Leithwood and D. Livingstone, eds., *International Handbook of Educational Policy*. Dordrecht: Springer, pp.579-592.

Samples, J. and Copeland, S. (2013). The Universality of Good Teaching: A Study of Descriptors across Disciplines. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, [online] 25(2), pp.176-188. Available at: https://www.isetl.org/ijtlhe/pdf/IJTLHE1516.pdf>.

Schepens, A., Aelterman, A. and Vlerick, P. (2009). Student Teachers' Professional Identity Formation: Between Being Born as a Teacher and Becoming One. *Educational Studies*, [online] 35(4), pp.361-378. Available at: <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/03055690802648317>.

Shodiq, S. and Syamsudin. (2019). Reconstruction of Teacher's Identity: A Socio-Anthropological Study of the Javanese Society. *Jurnal Cakrawala Pendidikan*, [online] 38(3), pp.477-489. Available at: https://journal.uny.ac.id/index.php/cp/article/view/26098>.

Statistics Indonesia. (2020). *Statistics Indonesia*. [online] Bps.go.id. Available at: https://www.bps.go.id/publication/2020/06/19/0dce3c66158f35e8ab006612/statistik-pendapatan-februari-2020.html.

Suryani, N. (2020). Strategi Pemerintah Pusat dalam Mengatasi Tantangan Pengembangan Guru [Central Government Strategy in Overcoming Teacher Development Challenges].

Tickle, L. (2000). *Teacher Induction: The Way Ahead*. Open University Press.

Towaf, S. (2016). The National Heritage of Ki Hadjar Dewantara in Tamansiswa About Culture-Based Education and Learning. *Journal of Education and Practice*, [online] 7(23), pp.167-176. Available at: https://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/JEP/article/view/32591.

Webster, L. and Mertova, P. (2007). Using Narrative Inquiry as a Research Method: An Introduction to Using Critical Event Narrative Analysis in Research on Learning and Teaching. Abingdon: Routledge.

Widiarto, A. (2020). Analisis Kebijakan Pengelolaan Guru di Indonesia [Analysis of Teacher Management Policy in Indonesia]. *Aspirasi: Jurnal Masalah-Masalah Sosial*, [online] 11(1), pp.89-103. Available at: http://jurnal.dpr.go.id/index.php/aspirasi/article/view/1525.

Yusrina, A., Alifia, U., Revina, S., Pramana, R., and Bima, L. (forthcoming). *Is the Game worth the Candle? Upgrading Indonesian Novice Teachers through Professional Education Programme*. RISE Working Paper. RISE Programme.

Appendix

The initial twelve topics are listed below. The prompted subjects sent to the teachers and the interviews were in Indonesian, the primary language used in the teachers' daily lives, including in teaching. The teachers were permitted to use formal and informal Indonesian in their writings to express and describe their thoughts and emotions more clearly. The reduced five themes emerged consistently in the twelve essay entries during the analysis, hence the contraction from twelve topics to five themes.

Journal 1	Journal 2	Journal 3	Journal 4	Journal 5	Journal 6
Motivation to become a teacher	Description of an ideal teacher (Including self assessment of their competence)	Job searching process	Workload, role and routines as new teacher	Early teaching experience	Challenges in teaching
Journal 7	Journal 8	Journal 9	Journal 10	Journal 11	Journal 12
Perception on teaching profession	Perception on school supports and current regulations on teachers	Self efficacy in teaching (Including self assessment of their competence – after one year)	Teacher learning community	Rethinking teaching profession	Future career aspiration